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December 1, 2017 

M E M O R A N D U M 

To: Sustainability and Transportation Committee 

From: Lish Whitson, Council Central Staff 

Subject: Clerk File 314309 (Broad Street vacation) and  

Resolution 31786 (800 Mercer and 615 Dexter Ave N RFP) 

On Tuesday, December 5, the Sustainability and Transportation Committee will consider two 
pieces of legislation related to City-owned property in the South Lake Union neighborhood. The 
first is Clerk File 314309, a petition for the vacation of Broad Street and 8th Avenue N through a 
block bounded by Mercer Street on the south, Dexter Avenue on the west, 9th Avenue on the 
east, and Roy Street on the north. At the December 5 meeting, the Committee will hold a 
public hearing on this vacation, and may potentially vote on its approval. The second is 
Resolution 31786, which would grant approval to the City Budget Office (CBO) to market this 
property along with a half block site across Dexter Avenue to the west through a Request for 
Proposals (RFP) process.  

This memorandum (1) describes the properties and conditions to be placed on the street 
vacation, (2) describes activities to be taken before issuance of the RFP, and (3) recommends 
amendments to the RFP resolution. 

Background 

Prior to the Mercer Corridor project, Broad Street connected the Uptown neighborhood with 
Interstate 5. With the reconnection of Mercer Street across Aurora Avenue N (SR99), the 
portion of Broad Street between Mercer and Roy streets is no longer needed for transportation 
purposes. The abandonment of Broad Street has left the Seattle Department of Transportation 
(SDOT) with two oddly shaped parcels (9,106 and 33,860 square feet) abutting a 61,611 square 
foot segment of right-of-way.  

Beginning in 2014, the Council asked SDOT to pursue the vacation of this segment of Broad 
Street and develop a proposal for the future use of the consolidated site. The City has also 
leveraged proceeds from a future sale to finance near-term priorities.  Specifically, it was 
determined in 2015 that proceeds from the sale of the property would be used to pay for the 
construction of the Mercer West project. In December of 2015, an interfund loan of 
$26,300,000 was authorized to be secured by the 800 Mercer Street property. That loan was 
extended in November as part of the 2018 budget. Also as part of this year’s budget process, 
$3,600,000 was repaid. In addition, a new loan of $4,300,000 to be repaid through the sale of 
the Mercer property was authorized. Together, there are outstanding loans of $30,600,000 to 
be repaid from the proceeds of the sale of this property. 

http://seattle.legistar.com/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=2343111&GUID=C4039816-1D3E-483C-9788-51043D43F973&Options=Advanced&Search=
http://seattle.legistar.com/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=3269661&GUID=3CBF4FBD-2813-4C06-BBC2-AEEFA6BA722B&Options=Advanced&Search=
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Street Vacation (Clerk File 314309) 

In July 2016, the Seattle Design Commission recommended approval of the vacation of this 
segment of Broad Street. On November 29, 2017, SDOT sent a letter recommending the 
conditional vacation of Broad Street (see Attachment 2). SDOT recommends that the Council 
place several conditions on the vacation, including the following:  
 

1. The RFP will include vacation conditions and public benefit obligations, as appropriate; 
2. Street improvements will be built to City standards and will be reviewed and approved 

by SDOT; 
3. Seattle Public Utility water and sewer lines will be relocated or removed; 
4. A permanent easement agreement to the benefit of King County, which has significant 

wastewater infrastructure under the Broad Street right-of-way, will be placed on the 
property;  

5. Future projects on the site will be subject to SEPA review and conditioning; 
6. Development by the future owner of the site of a 60-foot-wide public through-block 

connector along the path of 8th Avenue North;  
7. Development by SDOT of a transit hub along Aurora Avenue N between Thomas and 

Harrison streets; 
8. Development by SDOT and implementation by future development of a street concept 

for 8th Avenue N between Roy and Aloha streets and Aloha between 8th and Westlake 
avenues; and 

9. Development by the future owner of the site of protected bike lanes along Mercer 
Street between Dexter and 9th avenues; and 

10. Review of the design of the 8th Avenue through block connection by the Seattle Design 
Commission. 

 
Request for Proposals (Resolution 31786) 

If the Committee recommends approval of the street vacation, it may also wish to approve 
Resolution 31786, which lays out the steps required to market the property for sale. Resolution 
31786 would approve the issuance of a RFP for the sale of both the super-block bounded by 
Mercer and Roy streets and Dexter and 9th Avenues North (known as 800 Mercer Street), and 
for the sale of the half-block across the street on the south side of Roy Street between Dexter 
Avenue North and Aurora Avenue North, known as 615 Dexter Avenue North. The Dexter 
Avenue site contains a single-story warehouse and surface parking and is also owned by SDOT. 

Prior to issuance of the RFP, the Resolution asks CBO and SDOT to: 

1. Survey the property;  
2. Dedicate real property at the 800 Mercer Street site as right-of-way; 
3. Finalize the vacation of Broad Street;  
4. Execute a subterranean easement with King County across the 800 Mercer Street site 

for utility purposes; and 
5. Adjust the lot lines between the parcels at 800 Mercer Street; 
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At the Sustainability and Transportation Committee meeting on September 8, CBO presented a 
proposal for community benefits to be provided by the future purchaser of the property.  That 
proposal is set out in table 1: 

Table 1:  September CBO Public Benefits Proposal 

REQUIREMENTS: The following Request for Proposals (RFP) 
requirements are minimum commitments to be considered responsive 
to the RFP; and will be contractual agreements between the purchaser 
and the City of Seattle as terms in the Disposition and Development 
Agreement (DDA):  

Implementation 

1. Minimum of 150 apartments units of affordable housing, which shall be
income-and rent-restricted for households earning up to 60% of Area
Median Income (AMI), as defined by U.S. Department of Housing and Urban
Development (HUD), for a period of not less than 50 years.

This housing requirement will not count towards the developer’s
requirement to meet the City’s Mandatory Housing Affordability and will
not count towards any Multi-Family Tax Exemption units.

Funding could be from a cross-subsidization from the proceeds of the sale
of the parcels.

Requirement. Will be included 
in RFP and commitment 
included in DDA.  

Anticipated that the affordable 
housing will not seek OH 
funding.  

2. The development must meet or exceed sustainability standards of LEED
Silver or the City of Seattle’s Evergreen standard [for affordable housing].

Requirement. Will be included 
in RFP and commitment 
included DDA.  

3. Any and all hospitality operators that are part of the development will enter
into a Labor Harmony Agreement.

Requirement. Will be included 
in RFP and commitment 
included DDA.  

4. Developer responsible for the incremental cost to remediate environmental
contamination.

Requirement. Will be included 
in RFP and commitment 
included DDA.  

5. The properties must be sold at Fair Market Value. Requirement. Will be included 
in RFP and commitment 
included DDA.  

PREFERENCE: In review of RFP responses, relative to community 
benefits preference will be given to:  

• Affordable housing commitments that exceed the 150 units with a mix of
those units to be family units (2bd/2ba and 3bd/2ba).

• Proposals that exceed LEED Silver.

Evaluated by the RFP review 
panel.  

During the Committee meeting, Councilmembers indicated that they would be interested in 
reviewing proposals that did not include the provision of affordable housing above MHA 
requirements if the revenues generated from the sale that could be directed toward the 
development of affordable housing were significantly higher than those generated in a project 
containing affordable housing. Since the September meeting, CBO has recommended that 
petitioners be required to include a Project Labor Agreement in their proposal. None of these 
requirements are included in Resolution 31786.  
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Amendments to Resolution 31786 

Sustainability and Transportation Committee Chair Mike O’Brien recommends the following 
amendments to Resolution 31786.  

A. This amendment adds a recital indicating that the City’s purpose for selling the property is 
to provide additional resources for affordable housing. See attachment 3A. 

B. This amendment would amend section 2 to the Resolution to specify the Council’s intent 
that the RFP include the requirements in Table 1, above, with three changes as shown in 
Attachment 3B. The first change is to require LEED Gold, rather than LEED Silver. LEED Gold 
is required for any project in South Lake Union that builds above the base FAR and height 
limits, and so is likely to be met by any future developer of these sites. The second change is 
to require a Project Labor Agreement.  The third change is to encourage additional 
community benefits, in particular affordable housing, but not to require that respondents 
include such benefits.  

C. This amendment would request that CBO consult with the members of the Sustainability 
and Transportation Committee and the Councilmember for District 7 before choosing a final 
awardee. See attachment 3C. 

D. This amendment would state the Council’s intent to use any excess proceeds from the sale 
of the Mercer property for affordable housing in or around the South Lake Union 
neighborhood. See attachment 3D. 

Attachments: 

1. Map of parcels to be sold
2. SDOT Recommendation regarding the vacation of Broad Street
3. Proposed amendments to Resolution 31786

A. State City’s intent to increase resources for affordable housing
B. Add RFP requirements
C. Consult with Council prior to awarding of the RFP
D. Council intent regarding the use of proceeds from the sale

cc: Kirstan Arestad, Central Staff Director 
Ketil Freeman, Supervising Analyst 
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Attachment 3A: Support for affordable housing 

Amendment A     

This amendment would add a recital to Resolution 31786 indicating that the City’s primary purpose for 

selling the 800 Mercer Street and 615 Dexter Avenue N properties is to increase resources for affordable 

housing. 

 

* * * 

WHEREAS, vacating Broad Street to consolidate all property for sale will help ensure that the 

City receives the maximum value for the property and that the full value of the block is 

realized when the property is sold; and 

WHEREAS, the City’s goal for disposing of 800 Mercer Street and 620 Aurora Avenue N is to 

increase affordable housing resources either through on-site production or through 

increasing the amount of funding available for affordable housing projects; and  

WHEREAS, the success of the disposition of these City-owned properties depends on a clear, 

strategic, and achievable vision, defined through principles which will guide the 

redevelopment of these properties; and 

WHEREAS, in particular, the principles will look at the mix of uses that will build on the 

uniqueness and character of this part of the community, activate the site, and provide 

places for the community to gather; these uses may include a mix of housing (both 

affordable and market rate), commercial development, and public uses; and 

WHEREAS, 800 Mercer Street and 620 Aurora Avenue N are valuable properties that, properly 

marketed, could achieve significant leveraging of these City assets, creating substantial 

public and community benefits for this neighborhood of opportunity; and 

* * * 



Attachment 3B: Add RFP Requirements 

Amendment B 

This amendment would amend section 2 of Resolution 31786 to identify specific requirements to be 

included in the RFP for 800 Mercer Street and 615 Dexter Avenue N. 

 

Section 2. The City Budget Office and other City departments are all requested to 

coordinate and work collaboratively to achieve the steps and conditions in Section 1 of this 

resolution in an expeditious manner with the intent to issue the joint RFP for the disposition of 

800 Mercer Street and 620 Aurora Avenue N no later than the end of the first quarter of 2018.  

The RFP should include the following requirements: 

1. Development of the site must meet or exceed sustainability standards of LEED 

Gold or Washington State’s Evergreen Sustainable Development Standards. 

2. Hospitality operators that are part of the development will enter into a Labor 

Harmony Agreement. 

3. The respondent will be responsible for any incremental costs to remediate 

environmental contamination on the site. 

4. The future developer(s) of the sites will enter into a project labor agreement 

prior to construction. 

5. The properties must be sold at Fair Market Value. 

6. Priority may be given to respondents that include additional community 

benefits as part of their project, in particular, provision of affordable housing units that exceed 

the requirements of the Mandatory Housing Affordability program will be considered a priority. 



Attachment 3C: Consult with Council prior to issuance of the RFP 

Amendment C 

This amendment would add a new Section 3 to Resolution 31786 requesting that the City Budget Office 
(CBO) consult with Councilmembers prior to granting the RFP to a respondent.   

 

Section 3. The Council requests that prior to selecting the respondent(s) to the RFP, CBO 

present the top three proposals to the Council. For this presentation, CBO should, at least, 

provide a comparison of the proposed number of affordable units and income levels provided by 

those respondent’s proposals. CBO’s presentation should also identify how the proposals would 

provide affordable housing as a result of on-site development of affordable housing, 

commitments to fund affordable housing off-site, and the amount of affordable housing that 

could be leveraged through City allocation of the proceeds of the sale of the property for 

affordable housing purposes. Because real estate negotiations are typically held confidential, 

such presentation should occur in an Executive Session of the Full Council, or other appropriate 

forum agreed to by Councilmembers. 



Attachment 3D: Council intent regarding the use of proceeds from the sale 

Amendment D  

This amendment would add a Section 4 to Resolution 31786 signaling the Council’s intent to use the 

proceeds from sale of the properties to develop affordable housing. 

 

Section 4.  The Council intends to use the proceeds from the sale of these 

properties to pay off any outstanding debt from loans secured against the property and to fund 

the development of affordable housing. 
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